DRAFT                    MINUTES OF THE ALDEBURGH TOWN COUNCIL

              MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 14 DECEMBER 2015

AT 7:00 PM IN THE MOOT HALL

               Present:              Cllr Kiff, Mayor, took the Chair 

                                          Cllr Bond


Cllr Digby

   Cllr Fox


Cllr Fellowes




   Cllr Harris


Cllr Jones




 
 
   Cllr Palmer


Cllr Stedman
            


   Cllr Worster

            There were four members of the public present, in addition to Cllr Smith – SCC, Cllrs Haworth-   Culf and Jones – SCDC and PCSO Barrow from the Leiston and Aldeburgh SNT team. 

1.
Apologies: Apologies had been received prior to the meeting from Cllrs Osben and Walker.
 2.
Councillors’ Declaration of Interest


There were no declarations of interest.

 3.         To Approve the Draft Minutes of the Council meeting held on 9 November 2015

Minutes of the Council meeting held on 9 November 2015 were APPROVED. The Minutes were APPROVED and duly signed. 

4.
SCC report and Correspondence



Cllr Smith delivered his report (see Appendix One).

Cllr Kiff asked Cllr Smith about the progress being made with the building works on Alde Lane and Cllr Smith replies that he was hopeful that the restriction would be lifted before the Christmas holidays. Cllr Fellowes commented on the consequential congestion along Park Road.



5.
SCDC Report and Correspondence

   
Cllr Haworth-Culf delivered her report on behalf of SCDC (see Appendix Two).


Cllr Jones added a brief update on Sizewell C confirming that local Council were to be encouraged to work with ‘Planning Aid England’ when submitting responses to the next public consultation. It was made clear that Councils have to elect to participate in this process.


Cllr Fellowes noted that the MS Oakes development of almshouses on the Brick Dock site appeared to be nearing completion and she asked about the implication of the Section 106 agreement in relation to affordable housing. Cllr Haworth-Culf recalled some detail that had been discussed when the application was submitted, but promised to obtain further clarification on this matter from Planning Officers at SCDC.

Cllr Kiff stated that he was aware that the Town Clerk had received a number of enquiries about the proposed closure of the Tourist Information Centre. Cllr Haworth-Culf and the Town Clerk had spoken about the communication process and the District Cllr read out a press release which was to be circulated the following day. 

6.
Police Report



PCSO Barrow delivered the Police Report. (see Appendix Three). 

Cllr Smith commented that he was surprised about the theft of wheelie bins and was curious about the purpose for which they might be used by the perpetrator.
Cllr Fellowes had attended a meeting about the proposed changes to the SNT and PCSO provision, but it was agreed she would deliver her report later in the meeting.

The Mayor thanked PCSO Barrow for the work he carried out in town, commenting that he had been a loyal and pro-active servant to the town. It was recognised by Cllrs that the SNT team and its PCSOs were undergoing a considerable period of change and it was hoped that a positive outcome could be achieved for everyone. 


7.
PUBLIC FORUM


The Mayor suspended Standing Orders to invite questions from the public gallery.
Paul Walkden, representing Aldeburgh and Thorpeness RFC, together with his colleague, Simon Codd, who is a Quantity Surveyor, gave a brief presentation concerning the renovation works required in Phase One of the Scout Hut; predominantly relating to the removal of asbestos and replacing the roof, which is currently not watertight.
Cllr Fox asked for clarification on contingencies that should be in place if anything unexpected was discovered. 
There being no further questions at this stage, the Mayor reinstated Standing Orders.  


COMMITTEES REPORTS:

8a.
PROPERTY & FINANCE COMMITTEE


8ai)
Report from Chairman of Property & Finance Committee
Cllr Jones began her report by asking Cllrs for their views on the proposals to replace the roof on the Scout Hut. It was widely recognised, particularly by Cllrs Kiff and Stedman that the asbestos needing removing. Cllr Fellowes welcomed the proposed improvements and wondered if there might be additional funding available form SCC and SCDC. Cllr Jones explained that the Rugby Club had already approached SCDC for a revenue grant and Cllr Smith offered to support the project by giving £1k from his Locality budget. Cllrs Fox, Harris and Worster all made points supporting the need for the work to be undertaken.
Cllr Jones also reported that the Town Clerk is contacting the contractors who undertook the tree survey, as there are a few areas which do not appear to have been covered in the report. There are two trees that require felling immediately and this is being arranged.  

RESOLUTION to APPROVE that ATC funds the full cost of asbestos removal and the replacement of the roof on the Scout Hut (as per the recommended quotations). PROPOSED by Cllr Jones. SECONDED by Cllr Worster.
 

10 In Favour



0 Against



0 Abstentions



CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

8aii)
RESOLUTION to APPROVE that ATC donates £250 to Aldeburgh Tennis Club

 
PROPOSED by Cllr Jones. SECONDED by Cllr Fox .

 

10 In Favour



0 Against



0 Abstentions



CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

8aiii)   RESOLUTION to APPROVE that ATC awards the contract to replace the fencing (around King’s Field Car Park to the contractor with the most competitively priced tender. PROPOSED by Cllr Digby. SECONDED by Cllr Harris.
 

10 In Favour



0 Against



0 Abstentions



CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

8aiv)
RESOLUTION to APPROVE that ATC retains the precept at the current level for 2016/17. PROPOSED by Cllr Kiff.  SECONDED by Cllr Harris.
 

10 In Favour



0 Against



0 Abstentions



CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

8av)
RESOLUTION to APPROVE that ATC approves the budget for 2016/17. PROPOSED by Cllr Jones. SECONDED by Cllr Fox.
 

10 In Favour



0 Against



0 Abstentions



CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY
8avi)
RESOLUTION to APPROVE that ATC awards the contract to sand and varnish the Council Chamber floor at the Moot Hall to the same contractor who carried out the works at the Church Hall.  PROPOSED by Cllr Stedman.  SECONDED by Cllr Fox.
 

10 In Favour



0 Against



0 Abstentions



CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

8avii)
RESOLUTION to APPROVE that ATC invests £75,000 into CCLA Property Fund as a minimum investment for one year, with a review after 6 months. PROPOSED by Cllr Kiff.   SECONDED by Cllr Harris.
 

10 In Favour



0 Against



0 Abstentions



CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

      
8b.      SERVICES COMMITTEE 

     
8bi)
Report from Chairman of Services
Cllr Fox reported that Cllr Fellowes would brief Cllrs on the Police meeting she attended on 10 December and asked the Town Clerk to provide an update on progress being made with Norse in her report. She was pleased with the progress being made with Museum Trustees on changes to the layout and appearance and felt that the appointment of Tessa Brown had been a great success.

8c.
PLANNING



8ci)  
Report from Chairman of Planning 
Cllr Worster provided a brief Planning update confirming that approval had been given by the Planning Committee at SCDC for the development at the Laundry site, but plans for an additional property to be built in the grounds of a house on Park Road had been refused. There was nothing further to report on the Brickfields site, until objections by Natural England and SCC Highways had been addressed.

Cllr Worster continued by talking about Evolution’s recent presentation to members of the Planning Committee. A number of views were expressed, with the Mayor pointing out that the decision had already been made, in principle, to proceed with this project. Following considerable debate, Cllr Jones proposed the following Resolution; 

RESOLUTION to APPROVE that ATC elects to work with Evolution as our preferred Planning consultant for the Neighbourhood Plan, subject to an agreed project brief and decisions regarding how the project will be managed. PROPOSED by Cllr Jones. SECONDED by Cllr Stedman.

 

10 In Favour



0 Against


            0 Abstentions



CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY



8d.     GRANTS, REQUESTS & EVENTS

Cllrs Fellowes and Kiff both declared non-pecuniary interests as Secretary of the Aldeburgh Pre-School playgroup and a Trustee of Aldeburgh Library Foundation respectively.
     
8di)    Report from Chairman of Grants, Requests and Events Committee


Cllr Digby had nothing further to report this month.


8dii)
RESOLUTION to APPROVE that ATC contributes £500 to Aldeburgh Library Foundation’s plans to refurbish the children’s area of the library. PROPOSED by Cllr Bond. SECONDED by Cllr Fellowes.
 

9 In Favour



0 Against



1 Abstention



CARRIED 
8diii)
RESOLUTION to APPROVE that ATC donates £500 to Aldeburgh Pre-School Playgroup to support the costs of new learning resources PROPOSED by Cllr Stedman. SECONDED by Cllr Fox.

 

 9 In Favour



 0 Against



 1 Abstention


     CARRIED 
8div)   RESOLUTION to APPROVE that ATC donates £250 towards the vital work of Headway Suffolk
PROPOSED by Cllr Digby. SECONDED by Cllr Jones.
            
 10 In Favour



 0 Against



 0 Abstentions


     CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

 
9.
Representatives’ Reports.

· Cllr Fellowes had chaired a meeting of the Sizewell Stakeholder Group and pointed out that Planning Aid England was not independent, but a government funded body. She went on to deliver a very comprehensive paper about the policing re-structure and it was agreed that this needed much greater discussion at January’s Committees meeting, as there were some fundamental points which needed clarification.
· Cllr Palmer had attended the Gritting Workshop which had concentrated on vasrious aspects of Emergency Planning on 23 November.
· Cllr Fox had attended a meeting of the ABA to discuss Christmas Lights on 9 December.
· Cllr Jones, together with Cllr Osben attended the Aldeburgh Tennis Club AGM
on Wednesday 11 November in the Community Centre. It was agreed that small heaters would be sourced for use in the Pavilion to enable the water to be left on so that the tennis members can use the facilities in the winter months as this was requested by those attending. 

· Cllr Jones had, in her capacity as Chair of the Community Centre Trust, attended a meeting of the Arts Partnership group on Friday 27 November. The main topics were an update from Mark Fairweather on the status of the Poetry Trust which has since been made public. There was also an update on High Tide which confirmed there was a significant increase in numbers ‘bums on seats’ in its first year in Aldeburgh. She also reported on the Aldeburgh Society committee meeting on Friday 13th November.  The key issues were regarding Planning – the SAASP policy document, which they were to respond to and the lack of progress with the revised Conservation area. They also suggested ATC should work with them on a response to the Non- Designated Heritage assets as SCDC has confirmed that it is only concerned with buildings. A number of their members also expressed their wish to see a Neighbourhood plan progressed. 
· Cllr Jones also reported on the PRAM AGM which was held on Sat 21 November where the key agreements were to extend the current weekend closures between May and September. The frontages levy will remain unchanged for the coming year. The school have refused to contribute.  She went on to report a meeting of the AC&ST 
Trustees on Thursday 26 November.  The key issue is that the centre continues to perform well and should exceed £100k turnover this year.  It was recommended by Paul Walkden as the Finance officer that the grant from ATC should be reduced to £10000 per annum as the Centre is in a much better financial state. This was approved by the Trustees and will take effect from the first payment in April 2016.  

· Cllr Harris had attended a meeting of the Museum Trustees, visited Colchester Museum with the same group, chaired a meeting of Aldeburgh United Charities and been a guest at the Museum Christmas Lunch.
10. 
Town Clerk’s Report

The Town Clerk began by reminding all Cllrs that there would be a presentation for Brian Nickels on 21 December as he prepared for his retirement. She thanked him for all that he has contributed to the town in the eighteen years he has been employed as the Council’s Groundsman. 
The Town Clerk has attended meetings with both SLCC and SALC in the past month, where much of the discussion has been focussed on delivering a Neighbourhood Plan. She was meeting with Norse on 15 December to address some of the inconsistencies in service level and to agree improvements for 2016.



She reminded Cllrs that Therese Coffey’s constituency office in Felixstowe had now closed and contact should initially be made via email or her parliamentary address. 



11.       Mayor’s Notes.

The Mayor reported that he had been involved in a wide variety of events and meetings during the past month including;

· 10 November - HR meeting
· 11 November - Remembrance Day commemorations
· 12 November - Review Town Plan

· 16 November - Meeting to discuss Jubilee Hall development
· 16 November - SCDC Budget meeting at Melton

· 17 November - Library Trustees meeting

· 19 November - Hospital League of Friends Coffee morning
· 20 November – HCMTI Business Association meeting with a Sizewell C update

· 26 November - Museum Christmas Lunch

· 26 November - Alde & Ore Partnership presentation at Snape Maltings

· 26 November - AC&ST Trustees meeting at Community Centre

· 4 December - Aldeburgh United Charities Presentation at the Brudenell Hotel

· 4 December - Open new playground equipment at Aldeburgh Primary School

· 5 December - Christmas Library Event

· 9 December - Final Christmas Lights meeting held at the Regatta

· 10 December - Attended Aldeburgh Primary School Christmas Play

· 11 December - Museum development plans presentation

· 12 December - Christmas Light Switch On and presented prizes

· 13 December - Beccles Civic Service


12.
Correspondence

A letter had been received requesting that Town Steps was tidied and weeded and this matter had been addressed and will continue to be kept clean.



13.
Gifts and/or Hospitality Received by Councillors


There was nothing to declare this month.



14.
Items to pay – details had been previously circulated to Cllrs.


All payments were PROPOSED FOR APPROVAL


PROPOSED by Cllr Jones. SECONDED by Cllr Harris.


10 In Favour 


0 Against


0 Abstentions


CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 

   There being nothing further to discuss the meeting ended at 9.25 pm

  The next meeting of Aldeburgh Town Council will take place on Monday 11 January 2016 at 
7.00 pm in The Moot Hall. 

 
APPENDIX ONE

         
SCC REPORT TO ALDEBURGH TOWN COUNCIL



FROM COUNTY CLLR RICHARD SMITH MVO

        
14 DECEMBER 2015

Over the last month I have been occupied with the County Council’s budget proposals, which has entailed criss-crossing Suffolk to attend budget consultation meetings, mainly under the auspices of SALC (the Suffolk Association of Local Councils) listening to views of representatives of Town and Parish Councils.  My journeys have included going to Hadleigh, Newmarket, Lowestoft, Eye, and Claydon among other venues. The message of the tough choices necessary to cope with reductions of some £73 million over the next two financial years is one that has been challenged, but I have found a general degree of understanding about the need for our County Council to live within its means, just as the Government is also trying to do.

I have no responsibility for the budget decisions made by the Police and, with others, was surprised by some of the decisions reached. As a regular attended at the Safer Neighbourhood Police meetings, I have come to understand and value the role of PCSOs, and have supported the joint-funding of one PCSO here in Aldeburgh, and the similar arrangement in Leiston. This provided some certainty on policing arrangements for our two towns and was good value for all concerned, so I am particularly surprised that this arrangement is to be ended. I meet occasionally with the Police and Crime Commissioner and will express my concern directly to him when we next see each other, although I know that his decisions are as equally difficult as the ones I am faced with at the County Council. 
A parallel is the consultation presently underway of proposed cost reductions for the Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service. We all know what an excellent service is provided, but budget scrutiny has to include this service, particularly as the County Council has shielded the Fire Service from the full force of cuts over the last two years. We simply cannot continue to do this and the reductions proposed are considered achievable by the Chief Fire Officer, who has ultimate responsibility for the resilience of the system. I am pleased that we are not affected locally by any of the proposed changes.

In the summer the Chancellor of the Exchequer announced the new National Living Wage, taking wage levels up to £9 per hour by 2020. I am not sure if he really foresaw the consequences on local government costs, which we estimate to be between £6 and £7 million extra each year. The County Council does not have employees on the present minimum wage, but many organisations we have contractual arrangements with do have, especially in places like care homes. In the announcements Mr Osborne made in late November he has given County and Unitary Authorities, who have to bear the costs of social care, the opportunity to raise their Council Tax by two per cent to help pay towards the increased costs. Such a rise in Suffolk would being in £5.7 million, so would go a long way to compensating us for the cost pressures we will have to bear, but it is not an easy decision for us as we have been proud of our record of not increasing Council Tax since 2010 and the draft budget we are working to does not require a Council Tax increase, but the goal posts have been moved and as we know we will not receive any Government compensation for our extra costs, hard decisions have to be made about our future course of action. No decision has yet been made, but I may be able to update you on this next month prior to final budgetary decisions being made by the County’s Cabinet before the Full Council meeting on 11 February.

I like to report on local matters, and I apologise this month they have had to come towards the end of my report. I have visited Aldeburgh Primary School twice recently, once to attend an assembly on road safety when my grant towards supplying high-visibility tabards for cyclists was recognised, and second to see Debbie Gayler, the outgoing head teacher, to thank her for her efforts, to wish her well in her future career and to be brought up-to-date with developments in the school and their continuing partnership with Orford Primary. 
I have also been twice recently to Aldeburgh Library, first to the AGM of the Library Foundation, and then more recently to present a cheque for £2,000 from my Locality Budget towards the cost of creating the very attractive children’s corner within the library. I will continue to support both Libraries within the area I represent as they serve an important community function beyond that of just lending books, by being information and social hubs and I praise the work of Suffolk Libraries who have been described in a recent national report as the “gold standard” of English library services.

I have also been asked to say a few words on the publication of ‘RAG’ (Red, Amber, Green) ratings for Suffolk Schools, especially the red rating for Alde Valley. The County Council did not want these ratings published as they are used for internal management purposes are are a blunt instrument at best as they give a quick visual impact about the County’s view of each school, but are not subtle enough to indicate between red and amber or amber and green. As more schools become Academies, SCC loses its influence over them but, curiously, retains the responsibilities for educational standards which it enforces through its Schools’ Learning and Improvement Service. Alde Valley has certainly had its difficulties, not least with losing pupil numbers to Saxmundham Free School, but is now on a path to improvement under the Bright Tribe Academy group, who have been in charge only since January. I have met with Emma Laflin, the Head Teacher and also with the Executive Head of their schools in Suffolk and Essex, who provided high-level additional support. It is a popular school with its pupils and not a cause of great complaint by parents to me, but it needs to do better and the Local Authority is helping ensure this happens. I know Therese Coffey, MP has also recently visited the school and all of us including our local community want to see the school on an upward trend and to reach a ‘Good’ judgement at its next OFSTED inspection. As the main catchment area High School for Aldeburgh, I do share parents’ concerns, but from what I see and hear I am optimistic that the school is on an upward trend. I continue to monitor the school and will see the Head Teacher again in the new year. 

May I conclude by wishing you all hearty Christmas greetings and very best wishes for a happy and healthy 2016, and also to add real thanks for the support I have received from you all, Councillors and Town Clerk, during this year. 

Richard Smith richard.smith@suffolk.gov.uk 01728 602714

APPENDIX TWO



SCDC REPORT TO ALDEBURGH TOWN COUNCIL



FROM CLLRS T J HAWORTH-CULF & M JONES 

        
14 DECEMBER 2015
It’s been and continues to be another very busy month; attending meetings, briefings, planning, PDTG, Enabling task group, the annual ESP forum amongst other meetings etc.  Cllr Jones also attended the Members briefing re Emergency Planning and the Sizewell stake holder meeting.

Clean for the Queen -  biggest ever clean-up of the country, which will be taking place in March 2016.

In the run up to The Queen's 90th birthday on 21 April 2016, it is hoped to inspire a million people to take action and enjoy a few hours together litter-picking to make the places where we live more beautiful. For Her and for us all, we want to attack the blight of litter and reclaim our beautiful countryside, our fabulous cities, our world class parks, our wonderful beaches and waterways.

All of the litter charities across the country have come together in support of this campaign together with a growing range of companies, land managers and associations.

There will be ‘Clean for The Queen’ litter blitzes throughout the UK in January, February and March, and the most monumental of all litter clear-ups from Friday 4 to Sunday 6 March 2016.

They would love to have your support in making this event truly spectacular and will shortly be sending through a downloadable resource pack (will pass on)  It’d be great if you could encourage as many people/local community groups as possible to sign up to organise a clean-up through the ‘Clean for The Queen’ website. Furthermore, it would be fantastic if your area could stage its own local clean-up to allow individuals to come together and clean up a local grot spot.

Lots more will be announced over the coming weeks and months, as we build up a head of steam.

Which also leads onto:

Don’t leave your tackle behind

Following recent reports about discarded fishing tackle on Suffolk’s beaches, Suffolk Coastal is urging all anglers and visitors to our beautiful beaches to remember to make sure they leave nothing behind and not to walk on by if they find out-of-place items on our beaches. 

During the Marine Conservation Society’s Beachwatch surveys, carried out in September 2014 and coordinated locally by the Suffolk Coast and Heaths AONB and facilitated by Suffolk Coastal and Waveney Norse, 1,029 pieces of angler’s fishing line were found on beaches surveyed in Suffolk, making this the fifth most commonly found type of litter on Suffolk’s beaches.

Fishing tackle that ends up as litter on our beaches can cause serious harm to wildlife, people and pets visiting the seaside. We want to encourage anglers to hang onto their fishing equipment and make sure none is left behind. All fishing related waste can be disposed of in litter bins where these are provided or should be taken home and placed in the appropriate wheeled bin.

Any waste left on our beaches is a littering offence and anyone found doing so can be issued with a Fixed Penalty Fine of £80, or a criminal record and a fine of up to £2,500 if found guilty by a Court – one “fine” catch no angler would ever want to land.  

Nobody wants their child or dog to step on an unwanted fishhook, and we would encourage anglers and visitors to our beaches who find fishing and general litter to pick it up carefully and dispose of it correctly.

We’ve had a fantastic response by people in the district who carry out litter picks to help keep our environment clean and safe this year, and we hope more people will be able to join in and carry out a litter pick no matter how big or small!

If you would like to organise a litter pick, our partners Suffolk Coastal Norse can provide you with equipment and arrange for the collection of filled sacks. You can register your activity online:http://suffolkcoastalandwaveney.firmstep.com/default.aspx/RenderForm/?F.Name=ow54YQdcfJw&HideToolbar=1 or Call: 01394 444 000
Anglers can read advice to prevent them losing fishing tackle by visiting the Marine Conservation Society’s website:www.mcsuk.org/what_we_do/Clean+seas+and+beaches/Campaigns+and+policy/Hang+on+to+your+tackle
Environment Agency launches its Flood Action Campaign

The Environment Agency launched its annual Flood Action.

The main aims of the campaign are to encourage people, businesses and communities to find out if they are at risk from flooding, sign up to our flood warning service and know what to do when a flood happens.

For those at risk of flooding, our flood warnings provide vital time to prepare their properties, protect possessions and get themselves and their families out of harm’s way.

https://www.gov.uk/floodsdestroy
Almost 5 million people in England are at risk of flooding

Many people think that flooding will never happen to them - but it could. The winter of 2013 to 2014 was the wettest in England for nearly 250 years and around 11,000 residential and commercial properties flooded.

There are 3 simple steps you can take to be better prepared for flooding.

1. Use the Environment Agency’s maps to find out if you’re at risk from flooding.

2. Sign up for free flood warnings for your area.

3. Create a flood plan - read the personal or business flood plan guidance.

Help and advice

Floodline 
Telephone: 0345 988 1188 
Type talk: 0345 602 6340 
24-hour service -  call charges will/may apply

Empty Homes

You may have read in the paper that SCDC are continuing their work on reducing the number of empty homes in the district.  If you are aware of any empty properties in your area please let us know.

Universal Credit 
Suffolk Coastal was included in the first tranche in the national roll out of Universal Credit in April 2015. It currently affects single people who would previously have claimed Jobseekers Allowance. As of the end of September 2015, 163 single jobseekers in the Suffolk Coastal area have been affected by this. Of these jobseekers, 1 customer was referred to the Citizens Advice Bureau for assistance with Personal Budgeting Support, but did not attend the appointment and 13 Universal Credit customers have claimed Council Tax Support. Consequently there has not been any appreciable impact on service delivery. Further announcements regarding UC are possible in the forthcoming Government Autumn Statement. The Council receives DWP funding to work in partnership with the DWP to deliver Universal Credit.
Suffolk Safer Sleeping Strategy

Public Health Suffolk has officially launched its Safer Sleeping Suffolk campaign with the aim to raise awareness of Sudden Infant Death Syndrome (SIDS) among parents and families in Suffolk. This is based on a simple set of six messages, adapted from the Lullaby Trust, to minimise the risks of SIDS. 

The launch was featured in the East Anglian Daily Times health supplement recently and has a dedicated campaign page at www.healthysuffolk.org.uk 

We are working closely with our partners to promote these messages. New mothers are receiving a promotional room thermometer from their midwife with a reminder of the six messages, which they can use in their baby’s room. These messages are discussed and reinforced by health visitors and GPs during home visits, as well by children’s centres and child health clinics. The thermometers have been extremely well received by parents and professionals alike and we will continue with this intervention over the next two years. For further information please contact: Mashbileg Maidrag, Consultant in Public Health, Suffolk County Council; Email: mashbileg.maidrag@suffolk.gov.uk
The guide: Common Childhood Illnesses and Wellbeing in Suffolk 

Public Health Suffolk and Suffolk’s Clinical Commissioning Groups are launching a comprehensive guide to common childhood illnesses for parents and carers of children aged five and under. It provides helpful advice on how to recognise and manage everyday illnesses like conjunctivitis, coughs and colds as well as what action to take when it comes to more serious conditions. 

These booklets are being given out to parents and carers by GPs, health visitors and children centre staff and some health care professionals at A&E departments and Paediatric Assessment Units at our local hospitals. In addition, the booklet is available online in a downloadable form at http://suffolk.sensecds.com/cci/ plus a mobile phone app which provides easy access for parents and professionals.  This interactive booklet will empower parents and families with confidence and to provide the best possible care for their children, with the aim of preventing unnecessary trips to GPs and hospitals. We have a joint plan with CCGs to evaluate the impact of this work. 

For further information please contact: Mashbileg Maidrag, Consultant in Public Health, Suffolk County Council; Email: mashbileg.maidrag@suffolk.gov.uk  More detailed information on the work and ambitions of the Health and Wellbeing Board can be found by visiting http://www.suffolk.gov.uk/council-and-democracy/the-council-and-its-committees/committees/suffolkhealth-and-wellbeing-board/
Coastal Management 

We have now achieved agreement from the Cabinets for each of the 4 Councils involved in the creation of a joint a joint Coastal Management Team for the Suffolk and Norfolk Maritime Councils. The first phase will be s straightforward joint operation employing the existing personnel aimed at ensuring the best and most efficient use of our existing resources. A significant part of that is to provide good career opportunities for technical staff so as to enable us to retain good engineers, and to recruit good people to replace those who retire.

We are now working to be able to formally set up the new team from April 2016. A future development will then we hope be to expand the scope of that to include other agencies including the EA, some of the coast-related academic bodies in the area, and others – a potential “Institute” approach. This sort of approach would we know be welcomed by Government, especially contacts in DEFRA.
Felixstowe swimming pool temporary closure

Due to essential maintenance works, Felixstowe swimming pool and the health suite will be closed from Wednesday 9 December 2015 for up to 8 days. We will be working closely with contractors and endeavour to open the facilities as soon as practically possible.

We aim to reschedule all swimming lessons during this period and will be contacting you shortly to inform you of alternative arrangements.

For further details and updates please refer to Places for people website
Sorry for any inconvenience this may cause.

Come on in – the water’s excellent!

Results from annual testing has revealed bathing water along the Suffolk coastline is amongst the cleanest in England.

Six locations along the Suffolk Coastal and Waveney coastline are tested each year by the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (Defra); Lowestoft (South of Claremont Pier), Lowestoft (North of Claremont Pier), Southwold (the Pier) and Southwold (the Denes), Felixstowe North and Felixstowe South.

For the fourth consecutive year, bathing water at Lowestoft (South of Claremont Pier), Felixstowe (North) and Felixstowe (South) has been classified as ‘excellent’, which is the highest possible bathing water rating. Lowestoft (North of Claremont Pier) and Southwold Pier have also both been rated as ‘excellent’, for the third year running. At Southwold (the Denes), the water has been classified as ‘good’, for the third consecutive year. Over recent years, the acceptable standards of cleanliness have become stricter and therefore achieving an ‘excellent’ rating now requires higher levels of water quality than ever before.

Cllr Andy Smith, Suffolk Coastal’s cabinet member for Economic Development and Coastal Management said: “Bathing water must now meet strict European standards and so anyone visiting our coastline can be confident that our bathing waters are of the highest possible cleanliness. We hope this will encourage even more people to enjoy our wonderful Suffolk coast.”   

Water at 418 outdoor swimming spots in England is tested annually and classifications are based on the level of bacteria in the water, as monitored by the Environment Agency between May and September over a four-year period. Bathing waters are much cleaner and have continually improved since 1990, when just 27% met the then European water quality standards – and this is against a backdrop of the standards becoming stricter over the years. This is due to massive efforts over the last twenty years by Defra, the Environment Agency, water companies, councils, local communities, farmers and environmental organisations to reduce pollution and look after rivers, lakes and the sea.

Despite the high water quality, some bacteria will always be present in bathing water. To reduce this risk, Public Health England advises:

•           don’t swallow water from the sea, beach streams, lakes or ponds;

•           avoid splashing water into your mouth;

•           before eating, wash your hands with soap and water or use hand sanitiser;

•           always follow safety advice and take notice of signs on the beach.

More information on the 2015 bathing water classifications can be found at:http://environment.data.gov.uk/bwq/profiles/index.html
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Council leader's Response to Autumn Statement and Spending Review 2015

In response to Wednesday, 25th November announcement of the Autumn Statement and Spending Review 2015, the Leader of Suffolk Coastal District Council, Cllr Ray Herring, said:
“These are challenging times for local councils. Our funding from central Government has already been cut by 40 per cent since 2010. And, in the same five-year time period, Suffolk Coastal has frozen its portion of the Council Tax, leading to a reduction in our net budget of £3.7 million.”

“Despite these challenges, Suffolk Coastal is committed to continuing to find innovative ways of making savings, through increased partnership working and improved efficiency, so we can protect frontline services and support economic development without resorting to increasing the burden on local tax payers.”

“Suffolk Coastal is already the strongest economy in Suffolk. Our Business Plan and Medium Term Financial Strategy for the next four years focus on how we, as a council, can invest in our local communities to enable them to flourish.”

“Continued economic growth, and the income it brings, is key to our ability to provide quality services while keeping Council Tax down. As such, we particularly welcome the announcement that local authorities will be able to keep the revenue from business rates from 2020.”

“The extra funding to encourage housebuilding is also very important for us, as providing more affordable homes is one of Suffolk Coastal’s main priorities.”

“And, following the problems we have faced in recent years, all coastal local authorities will welcome that more funding is being allocated to improving our flood defences.”

Suffolk Coastal businesses boast 'very good' ratings

Throughout October, 17 Suffolk Coastal based food businesses were awarded a Food Hygiene Rating of 5 - meaning these businesses have very good standards of food hygiene.

The Food Hygiene Rating Scheme (FHRS) helps identify those food businesses which take their food hygiene standards seriously - and helps you choose where to eat or shop for food. 

The scheme is run by local authorities in England, Northern Ireland and Wales and applies to restaurants, pubs, cafes, takeaways, hotels, supermarkets and other food shops.

Officers from Suffolk Coastal's Food and Safety team check each food business for the following:

· how hygienically the food is handled - how it is prepared, cooked, re-heated, cooled and stored

· the condition of the structure of the buildings - the cleanliness, layout, lighting, ventilation and other facilities

· how the business manages and records what it does to make sure food is safe

At the end of the inspection, Suffolk Coastal’s food safety officers give the business a rating between 0-5. The top rating of '5' means that the business was found to have 'very good' hygiene standards. Any business should be able to reach this top rating.

In October, the following Suffolk Coastal received a '5 / very good' rating:
· Admirals Fish & Chips – Martlesham Heath

· ABS Leisure Ltd - Kingpin Bowling - Martlesham Heath

· Heathlands Preschool and out of school club – Rushmere St Andrew

· Eastern Facilities Management Solutions – Waldringfield

· The Flying Goose Café – Yoxford

· Acorn Care – Yoxford

· Eastern Facilities Management Solutions – Melton

· Rhymes Out of School Club – Kesgrave

· Graham Owston Honey – Saxmundham

· East Of England Co-op – Felixstowe

· Zorbas Café – Framlingham

· Mister Chan – Framlingham

· Café On The Corner – Felixstowe

· The Mariners – Trimley St Mary

· Crown Inn – Snape

· Jubilee House – Woodbridge

· Georgian Coffee House - Woodbridge

New Car Park Signs

Pleased to let everybody know that Thorpeness now has nice new Direction Car Parking signs this will hopefully encourage more visitors to use the Car Park and not park on the road. Thank you to Norse for their help.

Bin collections over Christmas
You should all have received notice hanger on your bins.

Suffolk Coastal is encouraging residents to think about reducing their waste as we edge closer to the festive season.

The reminder comes as our partners Suffolk Coastal Norse release details about bin collection dates over Christmas and New Year period.

The festive period is always a much busier time for our waste collection teams but we can all do our bit to keep our waste to a minimum, and divert as much of the waste we do produce as possible for recycling or composting, to reduce the amount of waste that ends up in the Energy from Waste plant.  We can do simple things to prevent things becoming waste in the first place through reusing packaging and recycling and composting what we can – and remembering the environment in this season of goodwill.

	Normal day of collection:
	Collections will now be made on:

	Monday 21st December
Tuesday 22nd Dec
Wednesday 23rd Dec
Thursday 24th Dec
Friday 25th Dec
	Saturday 19th December
Monday 21st December 
Tuesday 22nd Dec
Wednesday 23rd Dec 
Thursday 24th Dec

	 

	Monday 28th Dec
Tuesday 29th Dec
Wednesday 30th Dec
Thursday 31st January
Friday 1st 2nd Jan 2016
	Monday 28th Dec
Tuesday 29th Dec 
Wednesday 30th Dec
Thursday 31st Dec
Saturday 2nd January 2016


· From Monday 4 January 2016 all normal collection days will resume.

Be a safe Christmas dipper!

People taking part in festive dips over the Christmas period are being reminded to think of their safety before taking the plunge.

There are a number of community and charity dips and swims taking place along our coastline during the festive season. Suffolk Coastal and Waveney District Councils would like to make sure organisers and participants take responsibility for their safety and avoid putting undue pressure on our emergency services and the NHS.

Those participating in these events should take sensible precautions, including only entering the water if fit and well, supervising children and other vulnerable people, take plenty of warm clothing to change into and follow any instructions given by organisers.

We don’t want to stop people having fun and enjoying themselves this festive season but we want to remind people to be sensible and take the simple precautions they need to stay safe on their Christmas dip.

Our emergency services will be experiencing their busiest time of the year and we want to ensure that no extra pressure is put on them during this time.

Good planning and organisation is essential for these events - organisers should make sensible risk assessments considering:

the weather appropriately trained lifeguards and first-aiders

stewarding the ability to communicate with the emergency services

shelter and an ability to keep people warm in an emergency

liaison with the Maritime Coastguard Agency (MCGA)

a procedure to communicate any change of plans e.g. via social media and the press.

Key information
The Health & Safety Executive’s event website is aimed at helping organisers and others run events safely. Visit: www.hse.gov.uk/event-safety/index.htm
Organisers planning larger events should consult with their area Safety Advisory Group at an early stage. The purpose of the Safety Advisory Group is to enable the relevant regulatory and response agencies to consider events that have implications for public safety.

If you would like specific guidance for running your event safely, please visit:   

www.suffolkcoastal.gov.uk/yourbusiness/healthsafety/events
www.waveney.gov.uk (search for ‘event safety’)

You can also contact the Safety Advisory Group directly via email: environment@eastsuffolk.gov.uk with the letters SAG in the subject line.

Community Action Suffolk: Grow Your Community campaign

What is Grow Your Community all about?
Grow Your Community is a campaign by Community Action Suffolk, capturing all the great things which people are doing in Suffolk to help their community. This is “social action”.

Whether you check in on an elderly neighbour, pick up litter on your street, deliver the parish newsletter, help at the local allotments, help at your local school, volunteer as an usher at the local theatre, tell us what you do, If you need some inspiration, then go to www.growyourcommunity.org.uk to find out what others are doing.

Why is Community Action Suffolk doing this?
By finding out about the thousands of good things people are doing, CAS can support communities better and encourage more people to grow their community! CAS wants to raise awareness, and change perceptions, of social action amongst local people in Suffolk, stimulating them to be active in their community.

What can I do?
We want to hear all about the great things people are doing to grow their community!

Where can I find out more?
Visit the campaign’s website at www.growyourcommunity.org.uk or contact ben.matthews@communityactionsuffolk.org.uk
Protecting yourself from scams

After reports of scam incidents locally, Suffolk Coastal is warning people to be extra vigilant against people claiming to work for the local council.

Residents are being urged to think carefully before giving out card details either in person or over the telephone to anyone claiming to be a Council representative.

A number of concerned residents have reported receiving a scam telephone call regarding Council Tax banding.

An organisation claiming to be 'working closely with' Waveney District Council has contacted several residents offering to reduce their Council Tax bill by changing their property banding. As part of the call, residents were asked for their payment details.

Suffolk Coastal District Council will never contact you to ask for your payment details, either in person or over the phone. Residents wishing to make a Council payment, such as Council Tax, are required to contact the Council directly to make the payment.

Should you receive a call from someone claiming to be from, or calling on behalf of, the Council, please do not give out your payment details.

How to protect yourself 

Don't give out any personal details like your address or 'confirm' details like your bank account number over the telephone or in response to an email or letter.

If you answer the door to a caller, ask to see their ID.

Do not feel pressured into signing or agreeing anything on the spot - take the paperwork away to read.

Shred anything with your personal or bank details on - don't just throw it away

Walk away from job adverts that ask for money in advance.

Ask friends, neighbours or family about whether an offer is likely to be a scam.

Please look at www.suffolkcoastal.gov.uk/atoz/scams/ on how to protect yourself from scams and what to do if you feel you have been a victim of a scam.

Coastal projects welcome regeneration funding

Coastal Community Teams across East Suffolk have been celebrating the news that a number of coastal regeneration projects have been awarded development grants to help enhance and improve the area’s coastline. 
An announcement has been made by the Department for Community and Local Government (DCLG) has revealed that coastal projects at Bawdsey, Felixstowe and Lowestoft have been selected from over 220 applications to receive a share of the £3million Coastal Revival Fund (CRF).

Coastal revival funding will be used to help secure key coastal attractions, public areas and heritage structures along the Suffolk coastline. 

For more information about the work of the East Suffolk CCTs, please visit:

www.coastalcommunities.co.uk/coastal-teams/lowestoft
www.coastalcommunities.co.uk/coastal-teams/deben-peninsula
www.coastalcommunities.co.uk/coastal-teams/felixstowe
Take the stress out of Christmas dinner

Christmas is fast approaching and Waveney and Suffolk Coastal District Councils are encouraging Christmas cooks to think about food safety well before the big day
While 43% of people feel that buying presents is by far the biggest worry at Christmas, cooking Christmas dinner comes second, along with family arguments! That’s not surprising considering that nearly a third of people will be eating Christmas dinner with more than seven guests and 45% will spend over five hours preparing and cooking the festive meal.

The Christmas period can provide challenges when it comes to avoiding food poisoning. Cooking for more people than normal can mean having to handle different defrosting and cooking times for food, making sure that large amounts of food are stored safely, and ensuring that any leftovers are still safe to eat, all while reducing unnecessary food waste. No-one wants to become ill at this time of year and we would urge people to think carefully about proper food hygiene. By planning meals in advance and storing food correctly, people can ensure that their Christmas dinner is remembered for all the right reasons.

Dr Kevin Hargin, Head of Foodborne Disease at the Food Standards Agency said: “If you’ve got family over for Christmas, there’s a lot to think about – from present shopping to where everyone’s going to sleep. In that long list of things, it’s very important that food safety isn’t forgotten about.”

The Food Standards Agency has produced the following tips to ensure everyone has a happy and healthy Christmas.

Before Christmas – starting to plan
•           Start thinking about the meals you’d like to eat over Christmas, what you’ll need to buy (and when) and write a shopping list.

•           Download the FSA’s festive meal planner.
Mid-December
•           Cold temperatures slow the growth of germs so make sure your fridge is running at the correct temperature - below 5°C - and is not overcrowded.

•           To prevent cross-contamination, ensure that you store raw turkey (and other raw foods) separately from cooked or ready to eat food, covered and chilled on the bottom shelf of the fridge.

Preparing the turkey
•           If you are using a frozen turkey, check how long it will take to safely defrost using the packaging instructions or at www.food.gov.uk/christmas

•           To prevent the spread of food poisoning germs such as campylobacter, make sure you wash everything that has touched raw turkey (e.g. hands, utensils and work surfaces) with soap and hot water.

•           Don’t wash raw turkey under the tap as this can splash germs around your kitchen.

•           Check the turkey is cooked thoroughly - there should be no pink meat in the thickest parts and it should be steaming hot with juices running clear.

Dealing with leftovers
•           If you’ve got leftovers, you should cool them, cover and ensure that they go in the fridge or freezer within 1-2 hours. If you have a lot of one type of food, splitting it into smaller portions will help it to cool quicker. 

•           Leftovers should be eaten or frozen within two days (one day for rice dishes).

•           Make sure that when you come to use frozen leftovers, you defrost them thoroughly in the fridge overnight or in a microwave (on defrost setting) and then reheat until steaming hot.

For tips on how to use leftovers and avoid food waste, please visit www.lovefoodhatewaste.com
Stay Well This Winter

Winter is always a busy time for the NHS, with an increased demand on services. To help the NHS cope with this extra demand and to ensure people get the right treatment at the right time and in the right place, we have compiled this list of helpful tips. We would appreciate it if you would share this information with your contacts.

Be prepared – keeping a well-stocked medicine cabinet at home means you can deal with minor injury and illness more easily, saving you stress and hassle. Ask your pharmacist for the most appropriate items to keep a stock of.

Think Pharmacist – don’t underestimate just how much help and advice your pharmacist can offer you. Pharmacists are qualified medical professionals who can offer help and advice to best treat your condition. Some pharmacies are open on Christmas Day, Boxing Day and New Year’s Day – see list HERE

NHS 111 – the NHS 111 service never closes, it is open 24 hours a day, seven days a week. Call 111 if you need urgent medical help or advice. Calls to 111 are free from landlines and mobiles.

Flu Vaccination – please don’t think that flu is just a bad cold. A bout of flu can be very serious. People aged 65 or over, or who have a long-term medical condition or are pregnant are entitled to a free vaccination from their GP.

Keep Your Hands Clean – norovirus, also known as the winter vomiting bug causes vomiting and diarrhoea. Prevent spreading or catching the bug is by washing your hands well. Wash your hands regularly with warm water and soap – effectively washing your hands should take as long as singing “Happy Birthday To You” through twice. Encourage your children to practice good hand hygiene.

Beat the winter blues - talk to someone. Talk about your anxieties with someone else, a friend, relative or a group such as the Samaritans. Talking about the things that are worrying you can make a big difference. Be active. Exercise has been shown to have a positive effect on mental as well as physical health. A simple walk or exercising to a DVD will make you feel more energised and boost your mood. Take some time to yourself. Get a good night’s sleep. Better quality sleep can be achieved by keeping to a regular sleep routine, consuming less alcohol, exercising and relaxing before bedtime. 

www.ipswichandeastsuffolkccg.nhs.uk www.westsuffolkccg.nhs.uk

SCDC Facebook page.    

Due to popular demand, SCDC will be re-launching its Facebook page www.facebook.com/suffolkcoastal The page is also linked to our Twitter page.
Christmas Lights

Thank you to all those involved with the Christmas lights, despite the weather people enjoyed the event.

Emergency repairs were carried out on Thorpe Road Car Park on Friday.  SCN are looking at a longer term solution.  Many thanks to Cllr Digby & the TC for ongoing input & support.  TJ has also asked if the automatic timer lights in the toilets could stay on a little longer.

On that note may we both wish you all a very happy and safe Christmas and a very Happy New Year.  Thank you all for your ongoing support throughout 2015.
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